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Carteret County
[bookmark: _Hlk43120290]Victor Heinrich (RAAC, STHL-D)
Clint Lewis (RAAC)

Craven County
[bookmark: _Hlk47423268]Carolyn Bland (RAAC)
Lavick Williams (RAAC/STHL-D)

Duplin County
Darrell Grubbs (RAAC)
Donna Grubbs (RAAC)
Connie Brinson (STHL-D Alternate)
Woody Brinson (STHL-D, RAAC)

Greene County
David Jones (STHL-D, RAAC)
Faye Taylor (RAAC)
Jean Garner (RAAC)

Jones County
Jerol Bryant (RAAC, STHL-A)
Mathew Brinkley (RAAC)




Lenoir County
[bookmark: _Hlk43116210]Walter LaRoque (STHL-D, RAAC)

Onslow County
Sandra Crane (RAAC)
Gerald Brandon (STHL-D)
Joyce DuPalevich (RAAC)

Pamlico County
Ann Holton (RAAC)
Pat Prescott (RAAC, STHL-A)

Wayne County
Linda Harper (RAAC)
Martha Bryan (RAAC, STHL-D)
Jimmie Ford (RAAC)
Brownie Doss (STHL-A)

ECC Staff
Tonya Cedars, Interim AAA Director
January Brown, Family Caregiver Specialist
Heather O’Connor, Program Specialist
Colby Smith, Ombudsman
Angelia Pridgen, Ombudsman
Katie Bordeaux, ECC Executive Director

1. Call to Order and Welcome - Walter LaRoque, Chairman, called the meeting to order at 10:03 a.m.

2. Adopt Agenda - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
Carolyn Bland motioned to adopt the agenda as written, seconded by Jimmy Ford, unanimously approved.

3. Approval of Minutes – June 15, 2020 (attached) - Walter LaRoque, Chairman
Walter LaRoque requested any updates or changes to the June 15, 2020 minutes.
Jean Garner: Request to correct her name throughout the minutes from Gardner to Garner.  

Tonya Cedars: Joyce DuPalevich was in attendance during the June 15, 2020 meeting and minutes will be updated to reflect these changes.  

A motion was made to approve the minutes with changes, seconded by Martha Bryan, unanimously approved.

4. Directors Report – Tonya Cedars, Area Agency on Aging Director
a. 4-Year Plan Approval-
1. ECCAAA did receive a letter from the NC Division of Aging and Adult Services approving the ECCAAA 4-year plan.  
2. We would like to say a special thank you to all the staff at the AAA for their work and dedication in creating the ECCAAA 4-year plan.

b. FY 19-20 Year in Review
1. A handout was emailed along with the agenda for a summary of what was accomplished last year across the region. All providers have been busy providing services. Over the last quarter all providers went well above expectations in providing services to clients.
2. Access Services: These services are information and options counseling, care management, and transportation.
3. Support Services: These services are in-home aide, senior center operation, group respite, and day programs.  
4. Nutrition Services: Congregate and Home Delivered Meals.

c. Funding for FY 20-21
1. HCCGB funding- Heather O’Connor will address during staffing updates.

2. CARES Act funding- These allocations are the second relief package from the federal government.  ECCAAA will utilize the State Funding Formula to allocate CARES funding to counties. CARES funding is being utilized for all programs.  (Handout was sent to attendees with the county break down of allocations.)
i. North Carolina is still under a national state of emergency. If counties need the funding in a particular service code, then ECCAAA can allocate funding to that service code in order to provide services to older adults.  
ii. CARES Act funding can be utilized to purchase equipment and items to assist with responding to emergency. The CARES Act funding does not have to all be used for direct services.  For example, a provider could purchase a freezer to assist with storage of meals.
iii. $1.2 million is going out to the counties to provide services.
iv. CARES funding does not require a local match.

· Woody Brinson: The original agenda had information on the Families First funding, can we receive a copy of those funds?
· Tonya: Yes, by the end of the meeting I will provide you with the Families First allocations.

5. Staff Reports – ECC-AAA Staff
a.  Ombudsman – Angelia Pridgen and Colby Smith
1. 474 Activities (calls, assistance with facilities), 50 complaints.  Cases have increased over the last quarter.
2. Top complaints across the region: Elder rights, personal property (stimulus check concerns), and discharge complaints.
3. Facility Outbreaks: 
· Craven- Cherry Point Bay, Pruitt Trent/Neuse, and River Point Crest.  The Ombudsman are monitoring Pruitt Trent due to the high percentage of positive COVID 19 cases among the staff and residents.
· Duplin- Kenansville Health and Rehab, Warsaw Health and Rehab, Day Spring of Wallace, Wellington Park
· Jones- Brookstone 
· Lenoir- Harmony Hall
· Wayne- Mt. Olive, O’Berry, and Willow Creek 
4. Community Advisory Committee (CAC)- ECCAAA sent out a survey to CAC volunteers last month in regard to COVID-19 and the volunteer’s willingness to return to facilities for visits.  ECCAAA has received 30 responses from volunteers.  There are still a couple of weeks for volunteers to turn in their surveys. In general, some volunteers are ok with going back into facilities and some absolutely do not want to go into facilities.  All volunteers are concerned about contracting COVID-19.  There were a couple that said that they will not return to facilities until a vaccine is available.  The state currently is not looking at mandating volunteers to go into facilities.  
5. Comments:
· Linda Harper: Is there a time when we might be able to go back in?
· Colby: Everyone is restricted across the board and at this time there is not a time frame.  At some point we will be able to go back in and there will be PPE that will need to be worn in the facilities.  

· Comment: Do you get a report on care facility testing?
· Angelia: No, we have not.  Facilities are supposed to have all clients and staff tested.  We are concerned about the facilities that have many positive COVID-19 tests.  

· Comment: Brookstone has 10 more positive cases now
· Angelia:  The state’s website is updated each Tuesday and Friday so tomorrow it will be updated
· DHHSR Long Term Care informational website: https://covid19.ncdhhs.gov/information/health-care/long-term-care-facilities
· DHHSR Long Term Care facilities report (updated weekly on Tuesdays/Fridays by 4:00 p.m.): https://files.nc.gov/covid/documents/dashboard/Weekly-COVID19-Ongoing-Outbreaks.pdf

· Carolyn Bland:  Due to the high increase of veteran cases of COVID the Secretary of Veteran Affairs has asked about medication for COVID and has requested $200,000 to be used to contract with companies that make this medication to be used in the Veteran’s Nursing Homes.  It will only be issued to those veterans who have physicians willing to write a prescription.  We have a lot of clients in nursing homes on Medicaid.  Has there been any information on utilizing that medication?
· Tonya: I have not heard anything about this, but I will do some research and send you the information I find?

· Carolyn Bland:  We know that there has been a lot of deaths in long term care facilities, I am curious if this medication will be used?  It has not been approved by the Drug and Food Administration. If you find something out about this could you, please let us know?
· Tonya:  I will investigate that and send any information that I discover.
	
· Jimmie Ford:  The nursing homes, are they continuing to admit clients or due to COVID 19 can they not admit?
· Angelia: For nursing homes, if they can manage positive cases and have an area set up to quarantine clients, they will still admit clients.  Some of the Adult Care Homes are refusing admission because they do not have the space available for quarantine.  When someone is admitted from the hospital the individual will be quarantined for 14 days and the facility will have to have that extra space available.  

· Jimmy Ford:  Are they tested upon admission?
· Angelia: What we are hearing is they are.  They are tested at the hospital and then upon admission to the facility.

· Martha Bryan:  There is a man I know that went to Willow Creek for rehab and he was tested right when he was admitted.
· Angelia- As of Friday the National Consumer Voice group is working on a SAFE to Work Act which gives nursing homes immunity from harm or death during the COVID 19 pandemic.  This is a concern because of the level of care these clients have received or not received during this time.  (Senate Bill S43-17.)

· Woody Brinson: A STHL priority was to have increased staffing in long term care.  I have interviewed individuals at care facilities, they state they are only working every other week.  Is anyone monitoring the staffing numbers in these facilities to ensure they comply with staffing ratios?
· Angelia: DHHSR is reviewing staffing ratios in facilities.  Per a couple of North Carolina surveyors, they are looking at this.

b. Family Caregiver-January Brown 
1. All traditional Older Americans Act FCSP allocation packets have been received at ECC as of today, except two.  
2. As you can see by the information that was sent out by Tonya, FCSP end of year totals were amazing across the region.  Some highlights include, regional respite hours serviced to caregivers equaled 10,631 to 111 caregivers.  
3. ECCAAA FCSP continue to cofacilitate caregiver support groups virtually in Craven and Carteret County.  Other FCSP providers are looking at pursuing virtual support groups and ECCAAA will be assisting them.
4. ECCAAA FCSP will be a guest speaker for the NC Caregiver Summit Conference being held in October.  This event will be free to caregivers and FCSP will send out registration information once it has been received. 
5. ECCAAA FCSP is continuously working on technology options for caregivers and older adults.  Some of the regional providers are providing robotic animals to caregivers to address behaviors and isolation.  

6. Comments:
· Woody Brinson: Can we have a report of the county break down for FY 19-20 on the Project CARE vouchers serviced and their plans for the new FY?
· January:  Yes, I can get you a break the county break down figures of clients serviced in FY 19-20 from our Project CARE consultant and I will have the information sent out to the members.

c. HCCBG- Heather O’Connor
1. We have sent out county allocations and packets are coming in slowly.  We are working on getting the documentation signed and budgets completed.  We have about one half of the contracts back.
· Walter LaRoque:  I just received the Family First information through my email.  Tonya, could you summarize this information for us?
· Tonya: I did send the Families First allocations over email.  The region received $320,773 for home delivered meals (HDM) services and $160,387 for congregate nutrition totaling $481,160 for the region.  The interstate funding formula was used to allocate funding to each county. 

d. LCA/MFP- vacant position.
1. ECCAAA signed a contract extension for LCA services that will be in effect until June 2021. 
2. ECCAAA is no longer administering the MFP program for our region.  The state MFP office will provide this service for our region.
Walter LaRoque: Lenoir County Council on Aging is signing a contract for MFP with the state and Andi Reese (Lenoir County Council on Aging) will be working up to 20 hours per week.  They met last week, and she is going to provide services with MFP for Lenoir County.  

Tonya: ECCAAA submitted a grant application through the National Nutrition’s Services Association.  ECCAAA put in a grant application for $5,000 to assist regional providers with a re-opening campaign.  We are looking at doing a media campaign that we can put information in local papers, onto social media, and providers can send information out to their clients.  We should be hearing more about this in the next couple of weeks.  These funds are for the whole region and are not per county.   

6. County Comments – RAAC Members 
a. Carteret – Victor Heinrich: There is a very fine line between helping people who are the customers of the nursing home and keeping them safe.  In February we went to an ALF and made an onsite visit.  I said the next time we go we need to have PPE.  I quit the census because at that time you had to knock on doors, but they didn’t have PPE at that time for the census takers.  Carteret County is a vacation place for the state, so we have gotten people from all over the place.  Our first death was from a person from Virginia.  So, getting people moving around is not a good thing for our county.  Our senior center remains closed, but they continue to provide services to clients.

Clint Lewis: Carteret Department of Social Services is seeing an increase in protective service cases.  The reports that they are receiving are more complex.  By the time that the county provider receives the reports the cases are at a critical level.

b. Craven – Carolyn Bland:  The center is still open.  With the limited practices in facilities how are your staff monitoring that?  They still have the meals on wheels and other activities. How is your staff able to monitor the care and activities?
· Tonya:  They are still taking complaints and conducting investigations by phone and emails.  Staff cannot go into facilities, but they are still completing complaints.  In terms of nursing homes, DHHSR is having to go in and monitor the nursing homes.  Colby and Angelia have been working hard and remain busy if not busier than ever.  Calls haven’t declined during this time and individuals are aware of their services and contact information.

· Carolyn Bland: So, you are at the mercy of the resident’s families to get information for your report?
· Tonya: Yes, we get information from several resources.
		
· Carolyn Bland:  Family members are still restricted in seeing their family members.  You can only go by what you are told at this time, right?
· Tonya: Yes, we cannot go into facilities at this time, so we are getting information from other individuals.  The Friends of Long-Term Residents, a statewide advocacy group is working hard at the general assembly to try to get the Ombudsmen’s back into the facilities.  Hopefully we are getting closer to that day but as of now we are not able to go into facilities.
· Angelia: We try to handle as much as we can over the phone and through emails with clients.  We keep in touch with them until the situation is resolved.  In cases that require someone seeing a client in person, those are transferred to the state since they are the only individuals who can go into the facilities at this time to resolve the situation.

c. Duplin- Darrell Grubbs: We are pleased with the staff at the Senior Center.  They have had to dance to a new tune.  They have done a great job adjusting during this time.  They are doing meal pick up, they have partnered with the transportation system to deliver meals and essential groceries. They are receiving donations from local farmers, and since the shut down they are serving more seniors than before COVID.  They are planning on starting arthritis classes in September.

d. Greene – Jean Garner:  Their center is still closed to the public.  They are still delivering meals and they have a drive through for clients to pick up meals.  There are plans to open the center in September but that is depending on phase III.

e. Jones – Matthew Brinkley:  One of the meal sites had to be moved due to rent.  They were able to keep it in Comfort.  He saw that there was information that they were going to open this week, is this correct?  They are looking at only opening from 10-1 to see how things go
· Tonya:  They have pushed their reopening to July 10th, next Monday.

f. Lenoir – Walter LaRoque:  The senior center is contracting out MFP services with Andi Reese to service clients across Lenoir County.  They are looking at purchasing freezers and ovens with the CARES Act funds to help with meals.  Everything is still shut down, but they have seen an increase in the number of meals that they are distributing.
· Carolyn Bland:  I was in Walmart; they are stocking freezers and refrigerator if anyone was interested.

g. Onslow – Joyce DuPalevich:  They are making calls to all the seniors with information of activities each week.  They are doing regular meals, not frozen for delivery and drive up.  The staff is working out a plan of when they are going to open but there is not a set date currently.  They are doing their best to service seniors at this time.

Gerald Brandon:  The individuals that go into long term care facilities as volunteers do not get reimbursed for travel.  He has asked the county and as of right now they will not approve travel reimbursement, but they may look at putting it into the next year’s budget.

h. Pamlico – Pat Prescott: They are pleased with the way the staff have been working during this time. The center is anxious to reopen.  We are doing the same things that the other counties are doing in regard to service delivery for clients.

i. Wayne – Martha Bryan:  They are still issuing meals weekly to over 100 people.  The local food bank is also giving out food monthly. On Fridays they are doing line dancing in the parking lot and In-Home Aide services and transportation are continuing.  They are working on getting the building set up for reopening safely.  I deliver meals on wheels and we are delivering 5 meals one time per week to clients.  Things are working out well and we just got a new freezer last year so that has worked out well during this time.  We have also gotten a new refrigerator van that goes over to Mt. Olive to deliver meals.

Brownie Doss:  We purchased a large walk in freezer last year.  So, we can do our own meals.  They are servicing up to 100 individuals.  They also are passing out activity packets to clients and the seniors seem very pleased at this time.



7. Additional Comments/Concerns/Questions
· Martha Bryan:  Has there been anything said about the October STHL meeting?
· Walter LaRoque: It looks like it will be done virtually.  Due to security reasons they can’t do it over zoom, but they are working on it.

· Carolyn Bland:  We work as volunteers and we are not reimbursed. I suggest you keep a log and apply your hourly rate to that and add it to your annual income taxes as a volunteer.  I have done this for years and I have not had any issues with it.  It does add up and it is considered as a charitable donation.

· Victor: Is the CARES Act money going to go to the counties this week?
· Tonya:  We will need to wait for one additional piece from the state before we are able to send the allocations to the county providers.  We are needing clarification on the funding amount and once we receive that information, it will go out.

8. Meeting Calendar Dates: 
a. October 5, 2020
b. January 4, 2021

9. Adjourn 
Walter LaRoque motioned to adjourn meeting; Jean Garner seconded; meeting adjourned at 11:14.
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